Guilford Association Annual Meeting Minutes
November 17, 2010

7:00 PM 
Smith Hall, Second Presbyterian Church

Board Members Present: Margaret Alton, Bruce Barnett, Mark Chartrand, Felix Dawson, Elke Franke, Ann                  Giroux, Tom Hobbs,  Jay Lippincott, Erin O’Shea, Lynda Riley, Peter Smith, Ann Tyler.
Board Members Absent: Meredith Borden, Tim Chriss, Howard Friedel, Cathy Boyne, Barbara Fields
Others: Baltimore City Councilwoman Mary Pat Clarke and Baltimore City Councilman Bill Henry also present.

Presiding: Tom Hobbs, Guilford Association President, welcomed attendees and called the meeting to order.
Approval of Minutes:


Mr. Hobbs asked for a motion to approve minutes of the November 18, 2009 Annual Meeting.
Action: Guilford Association Members present voted unanimously to approve the minutes.
President’s Report: 

Board Nominees: Tom Hobbs commented that the affairs of the Guilford Association are managed by a twenty-member Board of Managers. The Association By-Laws require that at  each Annual Meeting one-fourth of the number of Managers be elected to serve a four year term and managers can be nominated to fill the unexpired term of members who may have resigned. To develop a slate of candidates, the entire Guilford community was encouraged via the newsletter and the email contact list to participate in the selection process and to submit names of possible candidates to the nominating committee.
Jay Lippincott, Nominating Committee Chair, discussed the process of selecting nominees for the Board of Managers. 
The following Guilford residents were proposed as new Board Members:

Heather Fones (3805 St. Paul Street)

To be appointed to the Board for two years, filling the unexpired term of Bryon Potts.

Jeremy Hoffman (402 Bretton Place) 


To be appointed to the board for three years, filling the unexpired term of Michael Medick.

Lawrence A. (Larry) La Motte (224 East 39th Street)

To be appointed to the Board for four years.

Bernard (Bernie) Shutty (10 St. Martin’s Road)


To be appointed to the Board for four years.

The following Board Members were proposed to be re-appointed for another four year term:

Howard Friedel (219 Northway)

Ann Giroux (4102 Greenway)

Lynda Riley (106 Charlcote Road)

Action: Motion was made to approve the nominees and the Guilford Association members present
voted unanimously to elect the slate of nominees.
Tom Hobbs thanked the twenty-member volunteer Board of Managers for their hard work over the last year. He particularly noted and thanked Mark Chartrand who has been the liaison to the North Baltimore Neighborhood Coalition and Jim Durkay who has assisted the Guilford Association with electronic communications. Both will be leaving the Board.
Tom Hobbs then provided a summary report of issues from the past year and outlined some plans for the future.

Finances: Sound financial plan for the Guilford Association is the primary concern of the Board. Changes were made to the collection process to ensure that the Association will be fiscally sound and have enough funds to meet ongoing operating expenses. As provided in the Deed and Agreement, the obligatory maintenance fees are now due in January. Failure to pay in a timely fashion results in a late fee and a second notice. If the money is still not paid by March a lien on the property in questioned will be filed. In 2010 ninety percent of residents paid their mandatory charges by the due date, which is considerably better than in prior years. The 2011 bill reflects a change in the mandatory maintenance charge from $1.60 to $1.80 per square foot. The York Court fee was also raised by $5.00 from $35.00 to $40.00. It was determined that these increases were essential.
Guilford Reservoir: Guilford Association Members were updated on details concerning proposed changes to the Guilford Reservoir. The Baltimore City Bureau of Waste and Wastewater plans to drain and encapsulate the water in the Guilford reservoir to satisfy EPA requirements and to increase the availability of purified water to serve a wider area. Initially, officials proposed to enclose the water with two exposed metal tanks. The Guilford Association objected because this plan would have an adverse affect on the historic district as a whole and on nearby homes and Loyola. Residents met with the then head of the Baltimore City Bureau of Waste and Wastewater, and a general agreement was reached concerning the modifications to the Guilford Reservoir. Now plans call for the tanks to be covered with earth and landscaped resulting in a more park-like setting. Guilford is generally satisfied with the proposal but will continue to be involved as the details of the plan are developed. Meredith Borden, will represent the Board in further discussions with city officials.

Guilford Office: The progress that has been made in setting up a business office for the Guilford Association was discussed. The office will handle the bookkeeping, accounting and neighborhood service responsibilities and files and records will be centralized.  The Board determined that it is not efficient or feasible to continue to operate an 800 property community through contract operations. Other communities, including Homeland, Roland Park and Ruxton-Riderwood, all have a staffed offices. An agreement has been reached with Second Presbyterian Church for a small office space in their building. In addition, the Guilford Association will have access to the two conference rooms for meetings. It is anticipated that there will be roughly a sixth month transition period for setting up the space. There are several excellent applicants for the position of part-time office manager with the requisite experience and it is expected that the new staff position will be filled soon. Tom expressed thanks to Cathy Boyne and Margaret Alton for helping with this effort.
Communications: There has been an attempt to communicate with residents more frequently and more effectively.  An updated email list has permitted timely and appropriate email communication with residents. A greatly enhanced newsletter is now being produced thanks to Jeremy Hoffman, Kristina Gregory and Jay Lippincott. Residents have been very positive in their reviews. The website provides a general email (guilford.assocation@gmail.com) as well as individual email addresses for each Board Member.
Loyola University: The Guilford Association had previously expressed reservations about the landscaping at the intersection of Charles Street and Coldspring Lane. As part of the Donnelly Science Center expansion the Association asked that sufficient funds be set aside to re-landscape the corner as an appropriate entrance to Loyola and to Guilford from the north. After a meeting with Mr. Terry Sawyer, Vice President of Loyola University, Loyola will now landscape both sides of Coldspring Lane. Loyola also shares Guilford’s concerns that this intersection is quite dangerous and we will continue to discuss options with them. 
Centennial Celebration: Guilford’s Centennial Celebration will take place in 2013. The Guilford Association hopes to publish a book on Guilford and its history. In addition, there will be special Centennial events and new fundraising efforts to raise money for an endowment for Sherwood Gardens. Ann Giroux will help to coordinate Centennial plans. Members were asked to let her know if they have an interest in assisting with that effort. 

Greenmount Avenue Corridor: There are plans to expand work with homeowners along the eastern edge of Guilford on Greenmount Avenue. Comprising approximately one hundred homes, or one eighth of the total number of residences in Guilford, these homes stretch from Southway to Underwood Road. (From Underwood Road to Northway is a commercial area.) The Guilford Association hopes to encourage residents to identify unique issues in this part of the Guilford community so as to develop a vision plan for this area and to better advocate for residents. The Guilford Association will be attending York Road Partnership meetings and interact more often with neighboring communities as part of this effort.

There was a brief discussion concerning the Department of  Transportation (DOT) funded improvements for the York Road corridor.  Improvements are anticipated for Underwood Road north to Northern Parkway. Councilwoman Mary Pat Clarke indicated that in 2011 budget there is money for repaving and streetscaping for Underwood Road south to 31st Street. However, construction will likely not take place prior to 2013. 

2011 Budgets: The Maryland Homeowners Association Act was amended to require the governing bodies of homeowner associations to vote to approve the yearly budget at the annual meeting. Only the Board of Managers, as the governing body, votes on the matter. Mr. Hobbs explained that the budget would be voted on after the Treasurer’s report.

The Guilford Association and Stratford Green budgets were discussed. The budgets are lean and an attempt is made each year to have both break even. It is difficult to operate on a fixed income with rising costs. The Guilford Association has been able to continue to carry out functions because Board Members have been diligent about adhering to the budget and they and other members of the community volunteer much time and effort. In response to a question, it was noted that the transition to a new office and office manager was built into the budget. The Stratford Green budget is difficult to put together because there was no endowment left by Mr. Sherwood to operate Sherwood Gardens so it must be fully funded annually largely from fund raising efforts. Sherwood Gardens requires over $100,000 per annum, of which $50,000 is raised from voluntary charitable contributions and $50,000 comes from the Guilford Association monies. The City is no longer providing any financial support.
Long-term an endowment is needed so there can be a reliable dedicated revenue stream to support Stratford Green operations. Fortunately, the Maryland House and Garden Pilgrimage raised $22,000 for Stratford Green this year. Those kinds of efforts are tremendously valuable. Tom introduced Erin O’Shea, the Association Treasurer, to continue the budget discussion.

Treasurer’s Report: Erin O’Shea
The Guilford Association is currently in the best cash position we have been in for a very long time at this point in the calendar year.  As of today, 98% of residents have paid obligatory maintenance fees. Unfortunately the Guilford Security Patrol has only 50% participation. Approximately 395 people participated this past year in GSP and it is likely that service will have to be reduced. 
Stratford Green went over budget this year due to sprinkler repairs but it was under budget last year by approximately the same amount. There was some discussion regarding Stratford Green needs and the decline in financial support from Baltimore City. The Guilford Association will have to cut back on tulips or other plants next year without more funds. 

There were questions concerning whether there is a budgeted transfer of Association funds to Stratford Green, whether all of the community parks supported in the budget were accessible to the entire community. In response, the $50,000 transfer to Stratford Green is a budgeted item and all parks maintained by the Association are available to the entire community. A clarification of the mandatory charges and the voluntary Association fee was given.
Action: A motion was made to approve the budgets as presented and the Board of Managers voted unanimously to approve the 2011 budgets of the Guilford Association and Stratford Green.
Councilwoman Mary Pat Clarke : General Remarks. Councilwoman Clarke thanked the community for supporting the Greenmount Avenue firehouse renovation with charitable contributions. Due to the support of the surrounding communities, the interior has been completely restored and is now suitable for occupancy by firefighters and the firehouse can continue to serve Guilford and other nearby neighborhoods. The Guilford community is listed as a major contributor to the firehouse effort on the wall inside the station.

Councilman Bill Henry : General Remarks. Councilman Bill Henry addressed the issue of the Guilford Reservoir. He indicated that the Guilford Association should not be concerned about the personnel change at the Department of Public Works as the agreement reached with Ms. Kishia Powell will still be in effect. Councilman Henry also discussed briefly the issue of a new camera strategy for the York Road corridor. Due to changes in technology, the cameras are no longer as obvious or invasive as the old blue light cameras. It is hoped that neighborhoods and businesses along that corridor can find a camera strategy they can all agree on. He thanked Tom Hobbs for doing a great job communicating with him on this and other issues.

The council members were asked about the change in City leaf pick-up policy and the use of plastic bags for containing the leaves. Unfortunately the City does not mulch the leaves.

Safety/GSP: Felix Dawson
Felix Dawson discussed Guilford Security Patrol participation and the information gleaned from a recent community survey. Revenue shortfall is a concern. Currently, the community can afford to run a patrol 75% of the time but 
ideally Guilford would have 24/7 coverage – a goal not achievable with the current level of support.
The Guilford Association is now using GPS to track the Securitas patrol cars to make sure the security company is deployed where it is supposed to be. Other adjustments to the security program include capturing Baltimore City Police Department data and combining it with Securitas logs to map the crime activity in the community. This not only allows us to get a good sense of total crime activity in Guilford but also allows us to convey the information back to Securitas and target problem areas. 
In the beginning of the year there was a flurry in crime in Guilford with four separate major events including Suffolk robbery, armed abduction, elderly flasher on Suffolk and a home was burglarized. There were eighteen other minor incidents such as cars being broken into. Additionally, the community experienced approximately 200 other capturable events such as calls from residents reporting suspicious activity and requests for assistance. It is clear from the analysis of the security data that the Guilford Security Patrol does add value.

There were 280 responses to the security survey. The reasons for not participating in the program included cost as the primary reason followed by some who felt there was no value to the service. Additionally, many residents of Greenmount Avenue felt that one car passing quickly down their busy street did not do them much good. After reviewing the responses, it was suggested that tiering the security service fee to account for the responses of residents on Greenmount Avenue and adjusting patrols are possible solutions. Of note, many of those who do not currently pay did feel that there was a positive impact on safety in the neighborhood by having the Guilford Security Patrol. Of those residents who do currently participate in the security program, many expressed some elasticity on price indicating there may be a willingness to pay more on the part of many residents.
In response to questions it was explained that funds do not permit us to hire off-duty police department employees, that the maintenance fee structure does not provide the Association with sufficient funds to cover GSP costs as a mandatory activity.
Traffic: Jay Lippincott

Progress this year included:

· Placement of four-way stop signs at intersections along Greenway to reduce speeding.
· Improved one-way signage on Greenway as many were going the wrong way.
· No outlet sign installed at Bedford Place.
· Extended no stopping areas on Overhill Road which is a narrow road.
· Replacement of pole holding traffic light and plantings at Charlcote Road.
· Installed bollards at Southway and Greenmount Avenue.
· Traffic study for 4400 block of Underwood Road.
· Distribution of residential Parking Permits.

· Repaired sidewalks on Greenway.
There are several key activities planned for 2011. These activities include:

· Identification and repair of sidewalks throughout Guilford.

· Work to get a commitment from Baltimore City for repaving all of the streets listed in Guilford’s 2006 priority list to the department of Transportation including the 4300 block of Rugby Road, the unit block of Millbrook Road, the 4500 block of Underwood Road and the 100 block of St. Martin’s Road.

· Traffic study in unit block of E. Highfield Road

· Plan for the landscaped traffic calming circle at the intersection of Greenway, Northway, and Millbrook Road.

Many residents contacted Jay Lippincott in response to the last newsletter to notify him of sections of sidewalk in need of repair.

Councilman Bill Henry informed those present that each Baltimore City district is allocated a mere three blocks of resurfacing per year and that there is nothing he can do to change that.
Questions concerned requests to the City to trim trees, speeding and illegal turns at Greenway and 39th Street, the dangerous Charles St. and Cold Spring Lane intersection and illegal turns at that location and the need for parking for families visiting Linkwood Park. 

Architecture: Tom Hobbs

Tom Hobbs indicated that he is still wearing two hats – President and Chair of the Architectural Review Committee 

The Deed and Agreement requires that all exterior changes to properties in Guilford be approved in writing by the Architectural Review Committee. This committee tries to meet at least once a month. 
Approximately sixty-three formal applications were submitted this year to the Committee. Work completed in the neighborhood included five major additions, three complete roof replacements, ten exterior window replacements and eight major landscaping projects. There were many repairs on roofs, gutters and downspouts due to last winter’s heavy snowfall. Extensive interior and exterior restoration work is set to commence on the Grace Hill Turnbull house on Chancery. A new home is planned for 4000 block of St. Paul Street and the owners are still intending to proceed.

There were additionally 295 formal requests for technical assistance such as advice on plans, and recommendations for craftsmen to work on unique aspects of Guilford homes. Guilford is considering the creation of a resident-generated resource list like the one on the Bolton Hill community’s website. The Guilford Association would not endorse contractors and service providers on the list, but would merely facilitate the sharing of information. 

Guilford Architectural Review Committee is now following Homeland’s policy of reviewing each home periodically for covenant compliance and always when it is listed for sale. The Maryland Homeowners Act requires that covenant violations be disclosed by the seller and the Association is requesting a plan for correction, including a timeframe.
Sherwood Gardens: Bruce Barnett

This past year went well for Sherwood Gardens and there was general agreement that the Gardens were lovely in the spring and summer. However, because of budget constraints some maintenance has been deferred and in the past 80,000 tulip bulbs were planted; this year the number was reduced to 75,000 and next year it may be reduced to 60,000.
Bruce Barnett spoke a bit about the Adopt-A-Plot program. It used to be that following the removal of the tulips, the flower beds were left empty through the summer. In more recent years the plots have been replanted with annuals following the Tulip Dig. Volunteers plant, weed, and water during the summer months resulting in many more months of beautiful flowers in Sherwood Gardens.  Approximately fifteen families have adopted plots and the Guilford Association puts plants in the remaining beds.
There are currently two irrigation systems in Sherwood Gardens – a manual system which has been there for many years and an automatic sprinkler system which is a more recent addition. The automatic system frequently needs repair because of age and periodic damage to heads. Sink holes resulting from deteriorated Baltimore City owned sewage and storm sewer lines also have been a problem. 
Parks and Common Spaces: Margaret Alton
Despite a very dry spring and extremely hot summer, the common areas are actually in excellent shape. Indeed, many trees presumed dead were merely scorched by the grueling summertime conditions and should be fine next spring. 

The contract with Beechfield has been renewed for the next three years to lock in current rates and prevent increases.

Baltimore City reduced the Forestry Department staff to seven people so Guilford has been fortunate that they were able to do what we requested of them this year as far as removal of dead tree limbs. Additionally, the Association replaced several trees in Sunken Park, Gateway Park and on St. Paul Street in the median strip.

Margaret Alton thanked the many volunteers who helped take care of common areas this year. She did ask that residents continue to help out by quickly picking up any trash or debris in the common areas, by removing vines from trees, by watering City-owned trees in front of their property during dry periods, and by keeping tree trunks clear of mulch (mulching around bases of trees in a donut to prevent damage to tree trunks). Margaret also noted that residents must request permission before pruning or planting in a common area. 

Residents are asked to respect the Olmsted aesthetic. As outlined on the Guilford website, the Olmsted Brothers utilized seven principles of design. She encourages residents to visit the website and review these principles.

Neighborhood Events: Ann Tyler

The events held annually in Guilford include:

· Easter Egg Hunt

· Dinner At Dusk

· Wine Tasting  -- Guilford Association Fundraiser for Stratford Green

· Halloween Parade

· Holiday Party – Guilford Women’s Civic League Fundraiser for Stratford Green

The Wine Tasting was quite successful this year having record attendance. The event raised $17,000 for Stratford Green. The Holiday Party is held in December each year and typically raises around $5,000 for Stratford Green.

Final Comments: Tom Hobbs

Over the past year several weddings and other large events took place in Sherwood Gardens some with permission and others without first getting Guilford approval. It was decided at the last Board Meeting that Guilford would formalize a policy regarding the use of Sherwood Gardens for private events.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned  at 9:00pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Ann Giroux

Secretary

